

Fortifying Funding

How States Can Strengthen Education Finance Systems for the Future

By Krista Kaput and Bonnie O'Keefe FEBRUARY 2023



- <u>Making Change</u>
- <u>Balancing Act</u>
- Splitting the Bill

Executive Summary

States are at a critical juncture as they plan for the future of their education finance systems. Public school enrollment is down in most states and is projected to continue to decline in 38 states.¹ Every region of the country is projected to experience a public school enrollment decline through 2030 due to declining birth rates, especially in the Northeast and West.² The possibility of an economic recession looms, and high inflation puts additional cost pressures on schools.³ Temporary COVID-19 relief is helping to mitigate the impact of underlying fiscal problems in schools, but the federal aid expires in fall 2024.

Amid grim predictions and uncertainty, state policymakers must act. Rather than waiting for a new crisis to emerge, states can adopt policies now that would help their education finance systems weather any coming storms while keeping educational excellence and equity at the forefront.

To prepare for the future, state policymakers can learn from the past — specifically, the Great Recession and the COVID-19 Recession. Drawing on lessons learned from both time periods, we set out to answer the following questions:

- What lessons from past economic crises might help state policymakers and advocates prepare for the future?
- How can states take this moment of heightened uncertainty to strengthen their education finance systems against future financial shocks?
- How can states maintain or improve the equity of their funding systems for students and communities most in need of resources?

This brief identifies **four key insights** from recent economic crises and recommends **state policy actions** aligned with each. These recommendations build upon one another, so states can begin by shoring up state revenue sources and build up to planning for further federal aid in the future.

A recession, a pandemic, or another unpredictable crisis is rarely something state lawmakers can control. However, how they respond to these pressures presents many policy choices and demands prioritization. Learning from the lessons of the recent past, state leaders have a responsibility and an opportunity to put policies in place to protect and equitably allocate resources for student learning, even in times of crisis. Proactive policy planning can help avoid hasty action and minimize negative effects on students and schools.

INTERACTIVE TOOL

To examine local, state, and federal education revenue and student enrollment trends over time in your state and nationally, visit Bellwether's <u>interactive tool</u>.

Key Insights

Insights	Takeaways	Areas for State Policy Action
 Education finance is contingent on the larger economy. 	State education funding and the health of the larger economy are deeply interconnected. The revenue sources states most often rely on to fund schools (personal income and general sales taxes) are especially vulnerable in a recession. Recessions vary in length and on whom they affect most, which can shape the economic outlook for state budgets.	 Diversify and expand state education revenue sources. Build up state rainy day funds, and consider policies that enable local districts to maintain reserves.
 State education funding cuts hit districts serving high-need students the hardest. 	States must balance their budgets. When states have a budget shortfall of any kind, cuts to education may be a painful necessity, given the sheer magnitude of pre-K through grade 12 spending within state budgets. Less-wealthy districts and those serving high-need students suffer greater harm when states make cuts, because they rely more on state funding. Once cuts happen, it can take years for state revenues to rebound.	 Prioritize students with greater need when cuts are made, using more equitable student-based school funding formulas. Explore a statutory minimum percentage allocation of state revenues for education. Equalize local revenues for less-wealthy districts.
3. Enrollment losses affect states and districts differently.	When states lose enrollment, per-pupil revenue might increase in the short term, because there is more money to spread around. At the district level, enrollment loss usually results in state funding loss. As districts lose more students, they will look to the state to help stabilize their budgets.	 Build predictable, temporary supports for districts experiencing enrollment declines. Define enrollment for funding purposes based on student membership, not attendance, and across multiple days.
4. Federal government intervention can lessen the impact of economic shocks.	Federal relief can lessen the immediate impact of economic shocks on school funding. This is especially true for districts serving high-need students. But the methods for distributing money make a big difference. If underlying state issues remain unaddressed, the effect will be to delay, but not avoid, fiscal pain.	 Do not rely on the presumption of forthcoming federal aid. Support districts to spend federal aid effectively. Invest state portions of federal aid to build stronger state systems of support.

Introduction

School budgets and education finance are both in a precarious moment. During the COVID-19 pandemic, public school enrollment declined nationally by nearly 3% and in some states by as much as 5%.⁴ Because school funding is highly dependent on enrollment, these enrollment declines often lead to reductions in state funding for local school systems. Concerns about enrollment aren't limited to the pandemic: Birth rates in the United States are declining, and federal projections estimate that by 2030 pre-K through grade 12 enrollment across the country will decline by another 5%, with great variation across states.⁵

Districts and states are dealing with inflation and the rising costs of items like food and fuel, which also impacts the bottom line. This comes at a time when schools are using additional resources to address increased student academic and mental health needs from the pandemic.⁶ And a potential economic recession in the near future could hit state budgets hard (Sidebar).⁷

Currently, \$190 billion in temporary federal COVID-19 relief funding is bolstering district budgets and mitigating the impact of some of these broader fiscal issues, including declining enrollment and district budget deficits.⁸ However, federal aid expires in fall 2024.

State education finance systems face significant pressure from inflation, enrollment declines, and economic trends — including a potential recession. Any of these factors could result in significant instability for schools and the students they serve. Even worse, systemically marginalized students and communities stand to lose the most if states make cuts to education funding, since districts with lower local property wealth and greater student needs are usually more reliant on state funds.⁹ Reductions in education funding can have negative impacts on student outcomes, including lower graduation rates, college-going rates, and reading and math achievement, especially for economically disadvantaged students and students of color.¹⁰



SIDEBAR

What Is a Recession?

The National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) defines a recession as a "significant decline in economic activity that is spread across the economy and lasts more than a few months."¹¹

To determine whether the United States is in a recession, an NBER committee of experts uses three metrics: depth, diffusion, and duration.¹²

While each of the three criteria must be met to some degree to officially declare a recession, extreme circumstances for one measure can offset weaker indications from another. State policy is our primary area of interest because it plays a central role in education finance equity. States are responsible for 47% of all nationwide elementary and secondary revenue (\$362.4 billion) (Figure 1).¹³ State policies often also govern local revenue generation, which makes up another 46% (\$351 billion).¹⁴ Federal funding normally makes up a slim share of less than 10%.¹⁵ In 25 states, state education funding makes up 50% or more of the total (local, state, and federal) education funding (Figure 2).¹⁶ The distribution of local, state, and federal education funding has been about the same since the 1980s.¹⁷

Funding for schools is typically among the top line items in any state's budget.¹⁸ And, unlike the federal government, states have balanced budget requirements, which prohibit them from spending more than they collect in revenue.¹⁹ When they face a revenue shortfall, reductions must be made and, usually, one of the first areas to receive cuts is education.

FIGURE 1: REVENUE SOURCES FOR PRE-K THROUGH GRADE 12 PUBLIC SCHOOLS, 2019-20



Source: <u>"2020 Public Elementary-Secondary Education</u> Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau.



FIGURE 2: STATE SHARE OF TOTAL (LOCAL, STATE, AND FEDERAL) PRE-K THROUGH GRADE 12 EDUCATION FUNDING BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2020

State

Source: "2020 Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau.

State policymakers cannot control what economic shifts or shocks might come next, but they can learn and prepare based on past experiences with recessions, state budget cuts, and enrollment fluctuations. With some forewarning, now is a critical moment to strengthen state education finance policies and systems for the future.

A strong education finance system must withstand many simultaneous pressures, and state leaders must be clear on their goals when making any changes to such an important area of their state's budget. The criteria we believe are most important for policymakers to consider when building stronger and more resilient state education finance systems include:

BALANCING BUDGETS

Does the policy enable state lawmakers to fulfill their mandate to balance the state budget?

ADEQUACY

Does the policy fulfill and protect the state's constitutional responsibilities to oversee an education system that can serve every child?

EQUITY

Does the policy allocate greater resources toward groups of students with greater educational needs? Does it differentiate between wealthy and less-wealthy communities to ensure that limited state dollars are used where they are needed most?

SUSTAINABILITY

Does the policy enable the state to maintain a functional education finance system in the long term, including recovery after economic downturns?

With these criteria in mind, the two most recent past recessions provide valuable evidence and insight into what might happen in various crises. During the Great Recession, states made deep cuts to education funding to account for losses in state revenue (Table 1). In the early days of the COVID-19 pandemic, an economic recession, shifts to remote learning, and sudden drops in enrollment and attendance made central assumptions of state education finance systems suddenly inoperable and unpredictable.²⁰



TABLE 1: DEFINING RECENT RECESSIONS

Recession	Period Range	Duration	Peak Unemployment Rate
The Great Recession ²¹	December 2007 to June 2009	18 months	10%
COVID-19 Recession ²²	February 2020 to April 2020	2 months	14.7%

In this brief, we identify four key education finance equity insights from the Great Recession and the COVID-19 Recession for state policymakers and recommend potential policy actions in response to each, explained in greater detail below (Table 2).

Each of these insights and actions builds cumulatively upon the last. First, states should prioritize strong streams of revenue and foundational fiscal stability. Then, states should build policies to prioritize students with the greatest needs when cuts are unavoidable. In response to enrollment loss, states can create policies to stabilize districts by adjusting their programs and budgets to changing enrollment patterns. And finally, if federal aid becomes available in future economic crises, states can do more to leverage that aid effectively toward educational and fiscal recovery.

TABLE 2: SUMMARY OF INSIGHTS AND STATE POLICY ACTIONS

Insights	Areas for State Policy Action
1. Education finance is contingent on the larger economy.	• Diversify and expand state education revenue sources.
	• Build up state rainy day funds, and consider policies that enable local districts to maintain reserves.
 State education funding cuts hit districts serving high-need students the hardest. 	• Prioritize students with greater need when cuts are made, using more equitable student-based school funding formulas.
	• Explore a statutory minimum percentage allocation of state revenues for education.
	• Equalize local revenues for less-wealthy districts.
3. Enrollment losses affect states and districts differently.	 Build predictable, temporary supports for districts experiencing enrollment declines.
	• Define enrollment for funding purposes based on student membership, not attendance, and across multiple days.
	• Do not rely on the presumption of forthcoming federal aid.
 Federal government intervention can lessen the 	• Support districts to spend federal aid effectively.
impact of economic shocks.	 Invest state portions of federal aid to build stronger state systems of support.

Insights From Recent Recessions and Recommendations for State Action

To prepare for the future, state policymakers can learn from the past — specifically, the Great Recession and the COVID-19 Recession. Drawing on lessons learned from both time periods, this section provides an overview of the **four key insights** we identified, as well as **state policy actions** aligned with each insight.

INSIGHT 1

Education finance is contingent on the larger economy

TAKEAWAYS

State education funding and the health of the larger economy are deeply interconnected. The revenue sources states most often rely on to fund schools (personal income and general sales taxes) are especially vulnerable in a recession. Recessions vary in length and on whom they affect most, which in turn can shape the economic outlook for state budgets.

To better understand why and how recent recessions have affected state education revenues, it's important to understand the larger economic ecosystem in which education finance operates. States fund state programs and priorities, including pre-K through grade 12 education, primarily with state-collected tax revenues. The two largest sources of state tax revenue, and by extension, state funding for education, are individual income tax and general sales tax.²³ In fiscal year (FY) 2021²⁴, tax collections made up about half of state government revenue, and more than two-thirds of that came from individual income tax (40%) and general sales taxes (29%).²⁵ At the state level, 44 states receive more than half of their total tax revenue from income and general sales taxes (Figure 3).²⁶

These two revenue streams fluctuate depending on the health of the economy in a specific state and nationwide. For example, when unemployment rates increase, households have less spending power and companies sell fewer products. These circumstances translate to lower personal income tax and general sales tax revenue collection, which usually leads to budget deficits and cuts to state programs. But not all recessions have the same effects on state revenues, and by extension, education. During the Great Recession, in the two-year period between the fourth quarter in 2007 and 2009, individual income tax revenue collections declined by 6.2% (\$59.5 billion to \$55.9 billion), and general sales tax revenue collections went down by 8% (\$61.2 billion to \$56.3 billion).²⁷ Even though the Great Recession technically ended in June 2009, state budgets felt the adverse impacts for a few years after. In total, it's estimated that states missed out on at least \$283 billion in tax revenue from FY09 to FY12.²⁸

On the other hand, the COVID-19 Recession and its negative impact on state economies was brief. In fact, between the second quarters of 2020 and 2021, state individual income tax collection increased by 76% (\$94.3 billion to \$166.2 billion), and general sales tax revenue went up by 40% (\$81.1 billion to \$113.5 billion).²⁹ During FY21 alone, state surpluses were so great that they collectively grew their state reserves by \$37.7 billion, an increase of 50% from the year prior.³⁰

FIGURE 3: PERSONAL INCOME TAX AND GENERAL SALES TAX SHARE OF TOTAL STATE TAX REVENUE BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2021



Source: "2021 Annual Survey of State Government Tax Collections," U.S. Census Bureau.

Why did these two recessions have different impacts on state tax revenue?

The two recessions were caused by very different factors. While the Great Recession was caused by a banking crisis and the collapse of the U.S. housing market, the COVID-19 Recession was caused by large-scale restrictions in response to public health concerns.³¹ The disparate nature of the two recessions provoked different government interventions and impacted different sectors of the workforce, affecting state budgets differently.

During the Great Recession, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA), a \$787 billion fiscal stimulus package, came 13 months after the start of the recession and one month after President Obama took office.³² It provided direct aid to state and local governments with few strings attached.³³ Funds helped address state budget shortfalls. However, most of the aid expired in 2010, when state budget deficits peaked.³⁴ As a result, state and local employment declined, and state and local governments' gross domestic product contributions — a key measure of economic health — saw slow growth for years after the Great Recession was technically over.³⁵

The response to the COVID-19 Recession from Congress was much quicker and larger, not only to address the economic impacts of the recession, but also to enable a more robust response to the public health and educational effects of the pandemic. On March 27, 2020 — only a few weeks after governors around the country declared states of emergency — the federal government passed a \$2.2 trillion relief package, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act.³⁶ Two more federal relief packages followed in December 2020 and March 2021 for a total of \$5 trillion of relief funding that could be used through September 2024.³⁷ This immediate federal relief bolstered state and local budgets and helped to stave off deep funding cuts.

The two recessions' differing impacts on the workforce also shaped state revenues. During the Great Recession, the unemployment rate rose from 5% to 10%.³⁸ Most of these losses were concentrated among middle-wage jobs, which were slow to recover.³⁹ Many middle-class workers who lost their jobs in the recession took lower-paying jobs, impacting income and economic buying power for years after the Great Recession ended. Total employment did not rebound to pre-Great Recession levels until April 2014,⁴⁰ and unemployment did not return to pre-Recession rates until December 2017.⁴¹

The COVID-19 Recession, on the other hand, did not affect middle-class jobs in the same way. The unemployment rate peaked at 14.7% in April 2020, with the highest rates of unemployment among lowwage earners in the leisure and hospitality industries.⁴² Expanded unemployment benefits initially provided substantial support to these unemployed lower-wage workers and raised their purchasing power above what they experienced while working. Consumer spending, in turn, went up and bolstered states' sales tax revenues.⁴³ The unemployment rate returned to pre-COVID-19 Recession rates in April 2022.⁴⁴

Education finance is contingent on the larger economy

AREAS FOR STATE POLICY ACTION

State and local revenues make up the vast majority of school funding. Two of the most common and largest revenue streams state governments rely on to fund education are personal income tax and general sales tax, which are especially volatile during a recession, as people are more likely to lose their jobs and dial down purchasing. Recent examples show various ways recessions impact state budgets and different subsets of the economy, which is a reason to shore up state education finance at a larger scale.

State policymakers should take action to strengthen their education finance systems and build greater

resiliency before economic pressures force hasty and harmful cuts.

1. On the broadest scale, states should seek to diversify and expand their education revenue sources to better weather economic pressures:

1a. Explore a state-level property tax.

The most ambitious state plan for statewide education revenue stability would be to institute a state-level property tax, replacing local property taxes' traditional role in funding local schools, and redistribute this funding in combination with other state sources of revenue via the state education funding formula. Property taxes tend to be more stable than income or sales tax. Not only would this improve equity for lowerwealth districts, but it would make state revenues for education less vulnerable to economic downturns.⁴⁵

Vermont is one of a handful of states that have this model, which often faces steep political challenges.⁴⁶ One big potential barrier is that a state property tax might depress overall education revenue, because local voters are not incentivized to approve property tax increases that won't necessarily directly benefit local schools. However, a pooled, uniform state-level property tax, combined with other sources of state revenue, would provide a more stable foundation for equitable, adequate distribution of funds to schools during economic downturns or other sudden shocks.⁴⁷

1b. Create or expand new revenue streams.

Many states have also sought to create new, dedicated revenue streams for education. One way is through targeted personal income tax increases (also known as the "millionaires tax") on the highest earners in the state, with revenue earmarked for education or other public services. Currently, nine states have a millionaires tax.⁴⁸ Most recently, in the 2022 midterm election, Massachusetts voters approved amending the state constitution to create a millionaires tax on income above \$1 million, which is projected to raise roughly \$2 billion in funds for pre-K through grade 12 education, higher education, and transportation.⁴⁹ As explained above, different recessions have had varying effects on different subsets of the economy. A future recession might hit high earners hardest and impact revenue from a millionaires tax. But, in the meantime, expanding state revenue with education in mind could help states achieve greater equity and adequacy throughout their school finance systems, as well as build up rainy day funds.

2. Build up state rainy day funds, and consider policies that enable local districts to maintain reserves.

States should build up their rainy day funds.⁵⁰ States with a surplus this year could also use a portion of their surplus funding to reserve funding for future education expenses. For example, in his 2022-23 budget, Colorado Gov. Polis proposed allocating \$300 million in one-time surplus funding into the state's education general fund, to protect the state's education funding against cuts if there is a recession.⁵¹

States should also consider guidance or policies addressing local school systems' ability to build up reserve funds and ensure those policies enable districts to plan effectively to manage short-term financial shocks.

On the broadest scale, states should seek to diversify and expand their education revenue sources to better weather economic pressures.



State education funding cuts hit districts serving high-need students the hardest

TAKEAWAYS

States must balance their budgets. When states have a budget shortfall, cuts to education may be a painful necessity, given the size of pre-K through grade 12 spending as a proportion of most state budgets. Once cuts happen, it can take years for state revenues for education to return to previous levels. Less-wealthy districts and those serving high-need students suffer greater harm when states make cuts, because they rely more on state funding.

Because pre-K through grade 12 education makes up a large share of overall state spending, when states face a budgetary shortfall, school budgets are vulnerable to cuts. In a recession, state revenues take a harder hit and may take many years to recover. State-level cuts to education funding tend to have a disparate impact on districts with less property wealth and/or large populations of high-need students, because these districts rely more on funding support from the state.

This is partly by design. Many states provide additional funding to districts that serve students with a greater need for educational resources — English learners, students with disabilities, and economically disadvantaged students — and differentiate funding based on local ability to generate revenue from property taxes.⁵² This type of design can promote equity and help ensure that state funding aligns with students' educational needs by sending more state resources strategically to schools and districts that need it most. But that also means that across-the-board cuts to state funding hit these districts the hardest. For example, a 5% across-the-board reduction in state education funding may sound equitable on its face, but that percentage reduction has a more severe impact on a district that relies on the state for the majority of its total education funding, compared with a district where local property taxes fund a larger proportion of the overall education budget.

In the Great Recession, state cuts to education were particularly large. State education revenues fell

from \$341.3 billion in FY08 to \$305.9 billion in FY10, a decrease of 10%.⁵³ Declines in funding corresponded with reductions in school staff. From FY08 to FY13, employment in public schools across the country declined by nearly 300,000, representing a 4% decrease in employment.⁵⁴

Total education revenue was initially stable at a national level because federal aid temporarily made up for state cuts (Figure 4). However, once federal funds expired in FY11, total per-pupil funding dipped below FY08 levels and didn't recover until FY16. As late as the 2019-20 school year, 16 states were still below their state's pre-Great Recession overall education revenue levels.⁵⁵

Cuts varied by state. From FY08 to FY10, 14 states saw a decline in their total education revenues (local, state, and federal), while 39 states cut state education revenues (Figure 5).⁵⁶ Twenty-one states cut their education funding by 10% or more.⁵⁷

State cuts did not hit every district equally or equitably. During the Great Recession more affluent districts saw a total per-pupil revenue decline of \$700, while high-poverty districts saw a total per-pupil revenue decline of \$900 in education funding.⁵⁸ Isolating the effects on state-level revenue, it's estimated that high-poverty districts lost between \$1,000 and \$1,500 per pupil in state education funding, compared to only a \$500 drop in per-pupil state education funding for more affluent districts.⁵⁹ This was partly because many state legislatures made flat percentage cuts to their state education funding.

FIGURE 4: NATIONAL PER-PUPIL FUNDING CHANGES BY REVENUE SOURCE COMPARED WITH FISCAL YEAR 2008



Source: "Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2008-2020.

FIGURE 5: PERCENT CHANGE IN TOTAL STATE PRE-K THROUGH GRADE 12 REVENUE BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2008 TO 2010



State

Source: "Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2008 and 2010.

Across-the-board state education cuts disproportionately affect less-wealthy districts that rely on state funding for a greater share of their budgets and cannot generate local funds as easily. These districts also tend to serve more students in poverty.⁶⁰ State cuts to education during the Great Recession were associated with an increase in achievement gaps at a district level based on race and wealth.⁶¹ A similar pattern was feared during the COVID-19 Recession. However, revenues in many states bounced back more quickly than forecasted, helped along by federal stimulus. Many states bracing for cuts shifted to plans for spending surpluses.⁶² Preliminary data from 40 states found that from FY20 to FY21, overall pre-K through grade 12 education revenues (local, state, and federal) increased from \$654.5 billion to \$662.4 billion.⁶³ During that same period, state revenues declined slightly, by 1.1%, from \$311 billion to \$307.5 billion. While 18 states had an increase in their total state education revenues, 31 states saw an increase on a per-pupil basis (Figure 6; Figure 7).⁶⁴

FIGURE 6: PERCENT CHANGE IN TOTAL STATE PRE-K THROUGH GRADE 12 FUNDING BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2020 TO 2021



State

Source: "Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2020 and 2021.

FIGURE 7: PERCENT CHANGE IN PER-PUPIL STATE PRE-K THROUGH GRADE 12 FUNDING BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2020 TO 2021



State

State education funding cuts hit districts serving high-need students the hardest

AREAS FOR STATE POLICY ACTION

The actions above to expand state revenues might help states avoid or lessen budget shortfalls. And shifting to a statewide property tax could eliminate disparities in local revenue that make lower-wealth, high-need districts budgetarily vulnerable. But cuts to education might still be an unavoidable, painful step to balance state budgets. In past recessions, too many states were slow to rebuild their investments in education even after the recession ended. When cuts are unavoidable, states should prioritize equity for students and structure their education finance systems for less impact on vulnerable students and a faster recovery.

1. Prioritize students with greater need when cuts are made, using more equitable student-based school funding formulas.

When states made cuts in the recent past, they often did so with percentage-based cuts that were consistent across districts. This equal approach may seem fair on its face, but it disproportionately affects students with greater educational needs, including low-income students, students with disabilities, and English learners, who are more likely to live in districts that rely on state funding for a greater share of their overall budget.⁶⁵ States should instead structure their education funding formulas to formalize a commitment to equity based on student needs. This can provide a roadmap for making cuts, when necessary, in a more equitable way.

The most transparent and equitable state education funding formula in this situation is a weighted, studentbased formula, which most states already use.⁶⁶ This model starts with a constant base amount for every student and then provides additional funding through weights applied for students with additional educational needs, such as English learners, economically disadvantaged students, and students with disabilities.⁶⁷ Compared to other formula types, a weighted, studentbased formula provides a straightforward roadmap for equity when state funding reductions are necessary. For example, if a state cuts the base amount per-pupil in a weighted, student-based funding formula, the weights maintain the system's relative emphasis on low-income students, English learners, and students with disabilities, whereas percentage-based cuts do not.

2. Explore a statutory minimum percentage allocation of state revenues for education.

States might also explore a statutory minimum percentage commitment of their total revenue to education. That way, whether state revenues grow or shrink, the states will set a minimum bar for education spending as a percentage of their total budget. They are free to exceed this bar at any time, but this may help protect some education revenues in times of shortfall and ensure that education gets a fair share of revenue in a surplus. This is a relatively new idea that some states are exploring. Policies like this might aid in educational recovery after an economic shock and avoid the long lag in state education spending that many states saw after the Great Recession.

3. Equalize local revenues for less-wealthy districts.

If a statewide property tax is infeasible, the second-best option to aid less-wealthy districts through an economic downturn would be a highly equalized local tax. These policy measures aim to keep local property taxes in the system but provide extra revenue generation power to less-wealthy districts. Some states, like Georgia and Texas, have policies that provide extra revenue to districts in communities with lower wealth, which guarantees a minimum level of revenue-generating power for every district.⁶⁸ However, these kinds of state supplements might be vulnerable to budget cuts in a recession. Other states mandate that a portion of any local revenue raised above formula expectations by wealthier districts be put into the state system and reallocated.⁶⁹

Enrollment losses affect states and districts differently

TAKEAWAYS

When states lose enrollment without a commensurate loss in tax revenue, per-pupil revenue might increase in the short term, because there is more money to spread around. At the district level, enrollment and state funding are more closely linked, unless states implement a hold harmless policy. If districts lose students and funding, they will look to states to stabilize their budgets.

Enrollment shifts affect education budgets very differently at the state and local levels. If student enrollment falls at a state level, that doesn't necessarily mean there will be cuts to education funding. Rather, the state could opt to allocate funding more generously or equitably among fewer students. However, a district with shrinking enrollment would typically receive less state education funding through state funding formulas, which are fundamentally driven by student enrollment, unless the state makes some kind of exception.

Per-pupil funding data from the Great Recession and the initial years of the COVID-19 pandemic show how state-level enrollment and state education funding aren't necessarily linked. **During the Great Recession**, fewer than half of states experienced declines in enrollment, while the rest either stayed flat or saw increases. Even though enrollment was relatively stable, 40 states saw a reduction in their state pre-K through grade 12 per-pupil education funding.⁷⁰

During the COVID-19 Recession and pandemic (2019-20 and 2020-21 school years), pre-K through grade 12 enrollment dropped by 2.5%.⁷¹ Every state saw a decline in student enrollment (Figure 8).⁷² And yet, 31 states saw an increase in their per-pupil state funding, and 18 states had an overall increase in state education revenues.⁷³



FIGURE 8: PERCENT CHANGE IN STUDENT ENROLLMENT BY STATE, FISCAL YEAR 2020 TO 2021

There are various reasons for the steep enrollment decline during COVID-19, including pandemic-related closures of in-person schools,⁷⁴ and parents choosing to home-school, enroll in private school, and/or delay enrollment of kindergarten students.⁷⁵ These declines erased a decade of public school enrollment gains and placed overall enrollment slightly below pre-K through grade 12 from 2010.⁷⁶

Enrollment declines did not translate into funding declines at the state level, or in some cases at the district level. In anticipation that COVID-related shocks to attendance and enrollment would be short-term, 22 states instituted hold harmless policies to temporarily freeze changes to a district's state education revenue based on enrollment.⁷⁷ With fewer students, strong state revenue forecasts, and additional federal support, states had sufficient funding to support a hold harmless provision and make additional investments. Most of the hold harmless policies expired after the 2021-22 school year.⁷⁸

Even short-term hold harmless provisions come at a cost. For example, in September 2020 the North Carolina state legislature passed a hold harmless provision that cost the state \$314 million.⁷⁹ Hold harmless policies may also prompt districts experiencing longer-term enrollment declines or budgetary problems to delay tough but necessary budgetary decisions to keep their districts solvent in the future.⁸⁰

Enrollment losses affect states and districts differently

AREAS FOR STATE POLICY ACTION

1. Build predictable, temporary supports for districts experiencing enrollment declines.

As hold harmless policies expire, economic forecasts change, and student enrollment continues to decline, districts will lean on states to avoid or mitigate drastic and unpopular actions like mass school consolidation or staff layoffs.

17 Fortifying Funding: How States Can Strengthen Education Finance Systems for the Future States can build greater stability in district budgets to withstand periods of temporary stress or adjust for longer-term enrollment declines through various measures. For example, some states account for fluctuations in enrollment by averaging over multiple years or using the highest enrollment number within a certain number of years when determining state funding.⁸¹ States can also temporarily limit how much state funding a district can lose annually due to enrollment declines.

These safeguards give time and a measure of predictability to districts as they adjust to long-term enrollment declines or weather a temporary fluctuation in enrollment. Ideally, districts take this time to right-size their budgets and consolidate programming if needed.



It is imperative, though, that states do not permanently subsidize districts for students they no longer serve. When temporary hold harmless policies become permanent, they undermine the purpose of state school funding formulas and ultimately drain resources from students in districts that may be growing or have greater needs. And districts that delay facing budgetary realities may eventually be forced to make more drastic decisions that can adversely impact students.⁸²

2. Define enrollment for funding purposes based on student membership, not attendance, and across multiple days.

Another way states can build equity into their finance systems for times of stress is to define enrollment for funding purposes based on student membership, not attendance. Most states fund their schools based on student enrollment, but six states still use an attendance-based metric to determine funding (Table 3). Attendance measures are more unstable than enrollment, which became clear during COVID-19 virtual learning. Attendance metrics also disadvantage districts serving a high number of economically disadvantaged students, who are more likely to be chronically absent.⁸³ States should also base their enrollment count across several days rather than just a single "count day," which could unduly influence how schools treat transfer students. Currently, 12 states use a single day to count students for education funding purposes (Table 3).

The most equitable and financially stable student count policy is a membership average, which can also be called an average daily membership (ADM) or an average daily enrollment policy. Twenty-three states currently use an ADM policy (Table 3).⁸⁴ Funding based on ADM is also less biased against districts serving high proportions of economically disadvantaged students and acknowledges that districts must be ready and resourced to serve every enrolled student at any given time.

Student Count Policy	Overview
Membership Average (23 states)	Also known as the average daily membership or average daily enrollment, it's calculated by the average number of children enrolled in each district for most or all of the year. The average can be based on the previous or current school year. States can also periodically update the membership average throughout the year or reconcile budgeted estimates with actuals at the end of the year. ⁸⁵
Attendance Average (Six states)	Calculated by the average number of children in attendance each day for all or most of the school year. States may account for excused absences. ⁸⁶
Multiple Counts (Nine states)	States collect enrollment or attendance counts on two or more days annually, typically in the fall and the spring. The average of the count days is taken and then the funding allocations are adjusted as needed. ⁸⁷
Single Count (12 states)	States collect student enrollment or attendance from a single day, usually in the fall, as the student count for the entire year. This point-in-time policy does not make midyear adjustments, so if a district gains or loses students, its funding won't change. ⁸⁸

TABLE 3: TYPICAL STUDENT COUNT POLICIES

Federal government intervention can lessen the impact of economic shocks

TAKEAWAYS

Federal relief can lessen the immediate impact of economic shocks, like a recession, on school funding. This is especially true for districts serving high-need students. But the methods for distributing money and the timeline for spending it make a big difference. And if underlying budget deficits and inadequate, inequitable state formulas remain unaddressed, the effect will be to delay, but not fully avoid, fiscal pain.

Normally, the federal government provides a relatively small proportion of pre-K through grade 12 education funding (7.5% in FY20).⁸⁹ During the last two recessions, the federal government provided relief packages for education that ran through states to school districts (Table 4). In both cases, federal aid was meant to prioritize districts that serve more economically disadvantaged students and counteract potential state cuts. However, this intention was not fully achieved. During the Great Recession, the ARRA allocated \$48.6 billion for state education systems to sustain education funding during the economic downturn (Table 4).⁹⁰ Federal guidelines mandated that states distribute funds through their respective education funding formulas. There was an assumption that this distribution would be relatively equitable, since state funding formulas tend to distribute more aid to districts with lower property wealth and more low-income students.⁹¹ However, the federal funding was not enough to fully address deep cuts to state funding which, as already discussed, had adverse impacts on districts serving more low-income students.

TABLE 4: OVERVIEW OF U.S. EDUCATION PROVISIONS IN FEDERAL RELIEF LEGISLATION DURING THE GREAT RECESSION AND THE COVID-19 RECESSION

Legislation	Date Signed by President	Date Must Be Spent By	Education Funding
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) ⁹²	Feb. 17, 2009	Sept. 30, 2010	\$48.6 billion
Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act ⁹³	March 27, 2020	Sept. 30, 2022	\$13.5 billion
Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act ⁹⁴	Dec. 27, 2020	Sept. 30, 2023	\$54.3 billion
American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act of 2021 ⁹⁵	March 11, 2020	Sept. 30, 2024	\$122.7 billion

More than a decade later, during the COVID-19 Recession and pandemic, federal aid was very different. In total, about \$190 billion was allocated to K-12 schools through the Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund across multiple pieces of legislation (Table 4). ESSER more than tripled ARRA allocation for K-12 education and more than doubled the baseline level of federal K-12 funding.⁹⁶

The context of federal aid under ESSER is very different from the context of the Great Recession, in that ESSER sought to address not only an economic crisis but also a public health crisis that had a severe impact on schools and student learning environments. The effects of the pandemic on students, schools, and educators will be felt for years to come.

Federal ESSER funding was meant to address economic impacts of the COVID-19 Recession, but it was also meant to help districts create safer in-person learning environments, retain educators, increase access to virtual learning when schools were closed, and address the negative academic and social-emotional impact of the pandemic on students. Under ARP, districts must use at least 20% and states must use at least 5% of their ESSER III funding to address learning loss.⁹⁷

States must distribute the majority of ESSER funds based on districts' Title I allocations, the formula by which the federal government distributes aid for districts serving low-income students. This formula favors districts serving high numbers or high percentages of students from low-income families.⁹⁸ Although the Title I formula is flawed,⁹⁹ it's a more reliable and consistent way of distributing funds with an emphasis on economically disadvantaged students than individual state formulas.

Data from the 2021-22 school year is not fully available, and the 2022-23 school year is still unfolding, but data so far shows disconnects between enrollment and district budgets. While ESSER and temporary state hold harmless provisions have bolstered district budgets, enrollment has fallen precipitously in many districts and states, with the pandemic deepening the longer-term trend of birth rate decline. An analysis of 118 of the country's largest districts found that district budgets have grown by more than 16% over the past two years.¹⁰⁰ Simultaneously, among the 10 largest school districts in the nation, enrollment has dropped by nearly 6%.¹⁰¹ Federal ESSER funding provides temporary relief to many districts, but when it expires in September 2024, districts may face fiscal cliffs even steeper than those that occurred after the Great Recession.

Federal government intervention can lessen the impact of economic shocks

AREAS FOR STATE POLICY ACTION

1. Do not rely on the presumption of forthcoming federal aid.

In the past two decades, federal aid was a critical lifeline to schools during economic and public health crises. Federal funds helped balance declines in state revenue, cushioned districts experiencing declining enrollment, and enabled districts to invest in academic support even amid fluctuating state budgets. Federal resources have been particularly important for districts serving low-income students, which are hit hardest by state budget cuts.

Nevertheless, political gridlock in Congress and recurring federal budgetary shutdowns should clearly demonstrate that emergency federal aid is never guaranteed, no matter how severe the need. There are no guarantees of sufficiency or timing in federal aid once it arrives. If temporary aid is used to fund essential school services and staff positions, districts will face a potentially disastrous fiscal cliff once aid expires — and turn to state governments for help.

State leaders should never bank on the possibility of federal aid and should instead focus on the policies under their control. If states build greater equity, adequacy, and sustainability in their own education finance systems, federal aid can be used more effectively to support and invest in students, instead of acting as a Band-Aid over deeper fiscal woes.

2. Support districts to spend federal aid effectively.

When considering the short window of remaining time to spend pandemic-relief funds, or planning for a future recession, states should provide clear guidance to districts on how to use one-time funds equitably and effectively. The guidance should include examples of allowable uses of funding that address district needs while avoiding recurring spending commitments.¹⁰² States might also help districts achieve economies of scale and choose high-quality vendors by opting into resources and models that have been pre-vetted by the state.

Districts should avoid using one-time funding to backfill preexisting budget deficits or leave enrollment losses unaddressed. In cases of longer-term enrollment decline, states should enable districts to make tough programming and budget decisions to adjust to their fiscal reality while prioritizing the educational needs of students.

States should also provide models and tools for districts to distribute funding equitably among schools. For example, rather than providing the same tutoring program across all schools, a district might give targeted support to schools based on patterns of performance or enrollment. Or, rather than distributing aid funding on an equal per-pupil basis, districts could tier allocations to schools based on student and community needs.¹⁰³

3. Invest state portions of federal aid to build stronger state systems of support.

If states are given the flexibility to spend a portion of future federal aid, they should think carefully about how to invest these funds after critical budget shortfalls are addressed. Federal aid might be able to address long-term state problems in need of investment and infrastructure. Although options will be constrained by the allowable expenditures in any federal relief legislation, examples of the types of investments to consider include updating data systems, improving reporting, and addressing long-standing pension debts. Funds toward these issues might not grab headlines, but they could enable greater government transparency, fiscal stability, and agency efficiency.



Conclusion

States and districts are grappling with declining student enrollment and its impact on school budgets and state funding systems. Evidence is stacking up that another recession could be on its way, while schools are still working to recover from the profound effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on students and communities. Recent recessions showed how systemically marginalized students and communities were hurt most when states made hasty cuts or enacted policies in moments of crisis. Based on knowledge gained in the past, states can work to stabilize and strengthen their education finance systems against various future possibilities.

State policymakers must do the difficult work to balance budgets, protect educational adequacy and equity, and ensure functional stability for school districts. By proactively enacting structural and process improvements, states can protect students' educational futures.

Many states already have individual policy pieces in place, such as weighted, student-based funding formulas, thoughtful policies in cases of long-term enrollment decline, or strategies to expand and fortify state revenue with educational equity in mind. Any of the individual policy actions recommended above would be an investment in a more resilient education finance system. Cumulatively, these state actions can help students, schools, and communities to weather whatever the future might bring.

Endnotes

- Digest of Education Statistics, "Table 203.20: Enrollment in Public Elementary and Secondary Schools, by Region, State, and Jurisdiction: Selected Years, Fall 1990 Through Fall 2030," National Center for Education Statistics, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d21/tables/ dt21_203.20.asp</u>.
- ² "Table 203.20," NCES; Douglas N. Harris and Valentina Martinez-Pabon, "School Closures Are Coming. What Not to Do," *Education Week*, November 28, 2022, <u>https://www.edweek.org/leadership/opinion-schoolclosures-are-coming-what-not-to-do/2022/11?M=5630484&UUID=32b115 2cb3f4e58908e938f157014057&T=7602556.</u>
- ³ Paul Wiseman and Stan Choe, "US Recession a Growing Fear as Fed Plans to Keep Rates High," *Chicago Tribune*, December 16, 2022, <u>https://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-biz-recession-fed-rates-20221216hprfnhzohrdwpatoikiliz6xku-story.html</u>; Howard Schneider, "Recession, or Recession-ish? Fed Outlook for U.S. Walks a Fine Line," Reuters, December 20, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/usa-fed-recession/recession-orrecession-ish-fed-outlook-for-u-s-walks-a-fine-line-idUSL1N3351W2.</u>
- 4 Sarah D. Sparks, "Public School Enrollment Continues to Stagnate," Education Week, August 16, 2022, <u>https://www.edweek.org/leadership/ public-school-enrollment-continues-to-stagnate/2022/08;</u> "Nation's Public School Enrollment Dropped 3 Percent in 2020-21," NCES, June 28, 2021, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/whatsnew/press_releases/06_28_2021.asp.</u>
- ⁵ "Table 203.20," NCES.
- 6 Larry Deboer, "Inflation and Indiana School District Budgets," Capital Comments (blog), Purdue University College of Agriculture, June 21, 2022, https://ag.purdue.edu/stories/podcast/inflation-and-indiana-schooldistrict-budgets/; Matt Barnum, "Nation's Report Card: Massive Drop in Math Scores, Slide in Reading Linked to COVID Disruption," Chalkbeat, October 24, 2022, https://www.chalkbeat.org/2022/10/24/23417139/naeptest-scores-pandemic-school-reopening; Evie Blad, "Educators See Gaps in Kids' Emotional Growth Due to Pandemic," Educators See Gaps in Kids' Emotional Growth Due to Pandemic," Educators-see-gaps-in-kidsemotional-growth-due-to-pandemic/2022/02; "New CDC Data Illuminate Youth Mental Health Threats During the COVID-19 Pandemic," press release, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 31, 2022, https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/p0331-youth-mental-healthcovid-19.html.
- 7 Wiseman and Choe, "US Recession a Growing Fear"; Schneider, "Recession, or Recession-ish?"
- Phyllis W. Jordan, "What Congressional Funding Means for K–12 Schools," FutureEd, December 29, 2022, <u>https://www.future-ed.org/what-congressional-covid-funding-means-for-k-12-schools/;</u> Marguerite Roza and Chad Aldeman, "Is It Too Late for Districts to Redirect ESSER Commitments to Tackle Learning Gaps?," webinar, Edunomics Lab, Georgetown University, November 17, 2022, <u>https://edunomicslab.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/11/Redirecting-ESSER-to-tackle-learning-gaps.pdf</u>.
- Pavid S. Knight, "Are High-Poverty School Districts Disproportionately Impacted by State Funding Cuts? School Finance Equity Following the Great Recession," Journal of Education Finance 43, no. 2 (2017): 169–94, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/45093658</u>; Matt Barnum, "School Budgets Are in Big Trouble, Especially in High-Poverty Areas. Here's Why—And What Could Help," Chalkbeat, April 7, 2020, <u>https://www.chalkbeat. org/2020/4/7/21225437/school-budgets-are-in-big-trouble-especially-inhigh-poverty-areas-here-s-why-and-what-could-help.</u>
- ¹⁰ C. Kirabo Jackson, "Does School Spending Matter? The New Literature on An Old Question," in *Confronting Inequality: How Policies and Practices Shape Children's Opportunities*, eds. Laura Tach, Rachel Dunifon, and Douglas L. Miller (Washington: American Psychological Association, 2018), 165–186, <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w25368</u>; C. Kirabo Jackson and Claire Mackevicius, "The Distribution of School Spending Impacts,

Working Paper 28517, "National Bureau of Economic Research, July 2021, https://www.nber.org/papers/w28517; Julien Lafortune, Jesse Rothstein, and Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach, "School Finance Reform and the Distribution of Student Achievement," *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 10, no. 2 (2018): 1–26, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/ doi/pdfplus/10.1257/app.20160567; Mark Dynarski, "It's Not Nothing: The Role of Money in Improving Education," Brookings, March 2, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/research/its-not-nothing-the-role-of-money-inimproving-education/.

- 11 "Business Cycle Dating Procedure: Frequently Asked Questions," National Bureau of Economic Research, revised August 15, 2022, <u>https://www.nber.org/research/business-cycle-dating/business-cycle-dating-procedure-frequently-asked-questions</u>.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 "Annual Survey of School System Finances," U.S. Census Bureau, 2020, https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/school-finances.html.
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Author's calculation using data from the U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School Finance FY2020.
- 17 Digest of Education Statistics, "Table 235.10: Revenues for Public Elementary and Secondary Schools, by Source of Funds: Selected Years, 1919–20 Through 2018–19," NCES, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/ d21/tables/dt21_235.10.asp</u>.
- ¹⁸ "State and Local Backgrounders: What Do State and Local Governments Spend Money On?," Urban Institute, <u>https://www.urban.org/policy-centers/</u> <u>cross-center-initiatives/state-and-local-finance-initiative/state-and-localbackgrounders/state-and-local-expenditures#Question1.</u>
- ¹⁹ "Briefing Book: What Are State Balanced Budget Requirements and How Do They Work?," Tax Policy Center, <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/</u> <u>briefing-book/what-are-state-balanced-budget-requirements-and-how-dothey-work.</u>
- 20 Kevin Mahnken, "New Federal Data Confirms Pandemic's Blow to K–12 Enrollment, With Drop of 1.5 Million Students; Pre-K Experiences 22 Percent Decline," The 74, updated June 29, 2021, <u>https://www. the74million.org/article/public-school-enrollment-down-3-percent-worstcentury/.</u>
- 21 Robert Rich, "The Great Recession," Federal Reserve History, November 22, 2013, <u>https://www.federalreservehistory.org/essays/great-recessionof-200709</u>.
- 22 Catherine Thorbecke, "U.S. Unemployment Rate Skyrockets to 14.7%, the Worst Since the Great Depression," ABC News, May 8, 2020, <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Business/us-economy-lost-205-million-jobs-aprilunemployment/story?id=70558779; Jeff Cox, "It's Official: The Covid Recession Lasted Just Two Months, the Shortest in U.S. History," CNBC, July 19, 2021, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2021/07/19/its-official-the-covidrecession-lasted-just-two-months-the-shortest-in-us-history.html</u>.</u>
- ²³ Nine states don't have individual income tax and five states don't have general sales taxes. Elizabeth Gravier, "Living in These 9 States Means You Don't Pay Income Tax, But Here's What to Watch Out For," CNBC Select, March 3, 2022, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/select/states-with-no-income-tax/;</u> Brett Holzhauer, "Here Are the 5 States That Don't Have Sales Tax, and What You Need to Know About Each," CNBC Select, September 3, 2021, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/select/states-with-no-sales-tax/</u>.

- ²⁴ Fiscal Year (FY) means the time frame between July 1 and June 30.
- ²⁵ "How States Raise Their Tax Dollars, FY 2021," The Pew Charitable Trusts, June 10, 2022, <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/datavisualizations/2022/how-states-raise-their-tax-dollars-fy2021.</u>
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Author's calculation using U.S. Census Bureau Quarterly Summary of State and Local Tax Revenue Data.
- ²⁸ Barb Rosewicz et al., "'Lost Decade' Casts a Post-Recession Shadow on State Finances," issue brief, The Pew Charitable Trusts, June 4, 2019, <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/issue-briefs/2019/06/</u> <u>lost-decade-casts-a-post-recession-shadow-on-state-finances.</u>
- 29 Author's calculation using U.S. Census Bureau Quarterly Summary of State and Local Tax Revenue Data.
- 30 Justin Theal and Joe Fleming, "Budget Surpluses Push States' Financial Reserves to All-Time Highs," The Pew Charitable Trusts, May 10, 2022, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2022/05/10/ budget-surpluses-push-states-financial-reserves-to-all-time-highs.
- S1 Erin Coghlan, Lisa McCorkell, and Sara Hinkley, "What Really Caused the Great Recession?," Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, September 19, 2018, <u>https://irle.berkeley.edu/what-really-caused-thegreat-recession/</u>; Robert F. Mulligan, "Understanding the Covid-19 Recession," American Institute for Economic Research, July 20, 2021, <u>https://www.aier.org/article/understanding-the-covid-19-recession/</u>.
- ³² "Total Recovery Act: \$787 Billion," Education Week, January 5, 2011, https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/total-recovery-act-787billion/2011/01.
- ³³ Megan Randall, Sarah Gault, and Tracy Gordon, "Federal Aid to Local Governments," Urban Institute, September 2016, <u>https://www.urban.org/ sites/default/files/2016/09/07/2016.09.07_state_of_cities_fact_sheet.pdf</u>.
- ³⁴ Aravind Boddupalli, Nikhita Airi, Tracy Gordon, and Solomon Greene, Lessons From the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act for an Inclusive Recovery From the Pandemic, Urban Institute, November 2021, <u>https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/publication/163216/lessons-from-arra-for-an-inclusive-recovery-from-the-pandemic.pdf</u>.
- ³⁵ "State Economic Monitor," Urban Institute, updated December 27, 2022, https://apps.urban.org/features/state-economic-monitor/.
- 36 "Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund," Office of Elementary & Secondary Education, U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://oese.ed.gov/offices/education-stabilization-fund/elementary-secondary-school-emergency-relief-fund/.</u>
- 37 Alicia Parlapiano, Deborah B. Solomon, Madeleine Ngo, and Stacy Cowley, "Where \$5 Trillion in Pandemic Stimulus Money Went," *The New York Times*, March 11, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/03/11/us/how-covid-stimulus-money-was-spent.html</u>.
- ³⁸ Evan Cunningham, "Great Recession, Great Recovery? Trends from the Current Population Survey," Monthly Labor Review, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, April 2018, <u>https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2018/article/ great-recession-great-recovery.htm#:~:text=ln%20late%202009%2C%20</u> more%20than,had%20fallen%20to%204.1%20percent.
- ³⁹ Brad Plumer, "How the Recession Turned Middle-Class Jobs Into Low-Wage Jobs," *The Washington Post*, February 28, 2013, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2013/02/28/how-the-recessionturned-middle-class-jobs-into-low-wage-jobs/.</u>
- 40 "All Employees, Total Nonfarm," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, January 9, 2023, <u>https://</u> fred.stlouisfed.org/series/PAYEMS.

- 41 Cunningham, "Great Recession, Great Recovery? Trends from the Current Population Survey," <u>https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2018/article/great-recession-great-recovery.htm</u>.
- Ann Saphir, "Explainer: Why 14.7% Unemployment Rate Doesn't Capture the True State of the Coronavirus Economy," Reuters, May 8, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-economy-unemployment-dataexplain/explainer-why-14-7-unemployment-rate-doesnt-capture-the-truestate-of-the-coronavirus-economy-idUSKBN22K0HW; Sean M. Smith, Roxanna Edwards, and Hao C. Duong, "Unemployment Rises in 2020, as the Country Battles the COVID-19 Pandemic," Monthly Labor Review, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 2021, https://www.bls.gov/opub/ mlr/2021/article/unemployment-rises-in-2020-as-the-country-battles-thecovid-19-pandemic.htm; Daniel Aaronson, Riley Lewers, and Daniel G. Sullivan, "Labor Reallocation During the Covid-19 Pandemic," Chicago Fed Letter 455 (April 2021), Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, https://www. chicagofed.org/publications/chicago-fed-letter/2021/455.
- ⁴³ Mary Williams Walsh, "Virus Did Not Bring Financial Rout That Many States Feared," *The New York Times*, March 1, 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes. com/2021/03/01/business/covid-state-tax-revenue.html</u>; Tami Luhby, "Stimulus Bill Offers \$600 a Week to the Unemployed for 4 Months," CNN, March 26, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/25/politics/senate-stimulusunemployment-benefits-coronavirus/index.html</u>.
- 44 "Comparing unemployment rates by race: The Great Recession vs. COVID-19," blog, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, May 23, 2022, <u>https://fredblog.</u> stlouisfed.org/2022/05/comparing-unemployment-rates-by-race-the-greatrecession-vs-covid-19/#.
- ⁴⁵ Indira Dammu, Bonnie O'Keefe, and Jennifer O'Neal Schiess, Balancing Act: How States Can Address Local Wealth Inequity in Education Finance, Bellwether, December 2022, <u>https://bellwether.org/publications/balancing-act/</u>.
- 46 Ibid.
- ⁴⁷ Daphne Kenyon and Semida Munteanu, "Effects of Reducing the Role of the Local Property Tax in Funding K-12 Education," Lincoln Institute of Land Policy, November 2021, <u>https://www.lincolninst.edu/publications/</u> working-papers/effects-reducing-role-local-property-tax-in-funding-k-12education.
- ⁴⁸ Wesley Tharpe, "Raising State Income Tax Rates at the Top a Sensible Way to Fund Key Investments," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 7, 2019, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budget-and-tax/raising-state-income-tax-rates-at-the-top-a-sensible-way-to-fund-key.</u>
- ⁴⁹ "Massachusetts Question 1 Election Results: Create New Income Tax Level," *The New York Times*, November 8, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2022/11/08/us/elections/results-massachusetts-question-1-create-new-income-tax-level.html</u>; "Evaluating the Massachusetts Millionaires Tax," The Center for State Policy Analysis, Tufts University, <u>https://cspa.tufts.edu/node/406</u>.
- ⁵⁰ "Fiscal 50: State Trends and Analysis," The Pew Charitable Trusts, updated December 16, 2022, <u>https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/ data-visualizations/2014/fiscal-50#ind5</u>.
- 51 Jason Gonzales, "Record-High Education Funding in Gov. Polis 2022–23 Budget Proposal," Chalkbeat Colorado, November 1, 2021, <u>https://</u> co.chalkbeat.org/2021/11/1/22757644/jared-polis-2022-2023-coloradobudget-education-funding.
- ⁵² Knight, "Are High-Poverty School Districts Disproportionately Impacted by State Funding Cuts?"; Barnum, "School Budgets Are in Big Trouble."
- ⁵³ Author's calculation using data from the U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School Finance FY2008 and FY2020. All calculations have been adjusted for inflation.

- ⁵⁴ William N. Evans, Robert M. Schwab, and Kathryn L. Wagner, "The Great Recession and Public Education," *Education Finance and Policy* 14, no. 2 (2019): 298–326, <u>https://epublications.marquette.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1576&context=econ_fac.</u>
- ⁵⁵ Author's calculation using data from the U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School Finance FY2008 and FY2020. All calculations have been adjusted for inflation.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- ⁵⁸ David S. Knight et al., "Prioritizing School Finance Equity During an Economic Downturn: Recommendations for State Policy Makers," policy brief, Association for Education Finance and Policy, 2021, <u>https://peabody.vanderbilt.edu/departments/lpo/faculty-pubs/Candelaria.pdf</u>.
- 59 Knight, "Are High-Poverty School Districts Disproportionately Impacted by State Funding Cuts? School Finance Equity Following the Great Recession," <u>https://muse.jhu.edu/article/688011</u>; Knight et al., "Prioritizing School Finance Equity During an Economic Downturn."
- ⁶⁰ Daarel Burnette II, "How Districts, States Can Survive the COVID-19 Recession," Education Week, June 2, 2020, <u>https://www.edweek.</u>org/policy-politics/how-districts-states-can-survive-the-covid-19recession/2020/06; Sylvia Allegretto, Emma García, and Elaine Weiss, "Policymakers Cannot Relegate Another Generation to Underresourced K-12 Education Because of an Economic Recession," Working Economics Blog, Economic Policy Institute, July 14, 2021, <u>https://www.epi.org/blog/</u> policymakers-cannot-relegate-another-generation-to-underresourced-k-12education-because-of-an-economic-recession/.
- Kenneth Shores and Matthew P. Steinberg, "Schooling During the Great Recession: Patterns of School Spending and Student Achievement Using Population Data," AERA Open 5, no. 3 (2019), <u>https://journals.sagepub. com/doi/full/10.1177/2332858419877431;</u> C. Kirabo Jackson, Cora Wigger, and Heyu Xiong, "The Costs of Cutting School Spending," Education Next 20, no. 4 (2020): 64–71, <u>https://www.educationnext.org/costs-cuttingschool-spending-lessons-from-great-recession/.</u>
- ⁶² Theal and Fleming, "Budget Surpluses Push States' Financial Reserves to All-Time Highs"; Lucas Moyon and Laura Dawson Ullrich, "State Budget Surpluses, the COVID-19 Impact, and ARPA Funds," Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond, September 17, 2021, <u>https://www.richmondfed.org/research/ regional_economy/regional_matters/2021/rm_09_17_21_state_surplus.</u>
- ⁶³ The preliminary U.S. Census Bureau's 2021 Annual Survey of School System Finances data doesn't include state data for Maine, West Virginia, Indiana, Tennessee, Louisiana, Texas, New Mexico, Hawaii, and Nevada. Also, the data for Massachusetts is likely incomplete, given the drastic decline in local and state revenues reported. "How Did COVID-19 Affect School Finances?," U.S. Census Bureau, October 4, 2022, https://www.census.gov/ library/visualizations/interactive/how-did-covid-19-affect-school-finances. html.
- 64 Author's calculation using data from the U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School Finance FY2020 and FY2021. All calculations have been adjusted for inflation.
- ⁶⁵ Victoria Lee and Kristin Blagg, "'Equal' K¬–12 State Funding Cuts Could Disproportionately Harm Low-Income Students," Urban Institute, July 31, 2020, https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/equal-k-12-state-funding-cutscould-disproportionately-harm-low-income-students.
- ⁶⁶ Indira Dammu, Bonnie O'Keefe, and Jennifer O'Neal Schiess, "How Are State Education Funding Formulas Structured?," *Splitting the Bill*, no. 3 in a series, Bellwether, October 2021, <u>https://bellwether.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Bellwether_SplittingBill_03-HowStateFundStruc_Final.pdf</u>.
- 67 Ibid.

- ⁵⁸ Dammu, O'Keefe, and O'Neal Schiess, Balancing Act.
- 69 Ibid.
- ⁷⁰ Author's calculation from U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School System Finances FY2008 and FY2010. All calculations have been adjusted for inflation. "2008 Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2008, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2008/ econ/school-finances/secondary-education-finance.html; "2010 Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2010, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2010/econ/school-finances/ secondary-education-finance.html.
- 71 Sparks, "Public School Enrollment Continues to Stagnate."
- 72 Author's calculation from U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School System Finances FY2020 and FY2021.
- ⁷³ Ibid. All calculations have been adjusted for inflation. "2020 Public Elementary-Secondary Education Finance Data," U.S. Census Bureau, 2020, https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2020/econ/school-finances/ secondary-education-finance.html; "How Did COVID-19 Affect School Finances?," U.S. Census Bureau, October 4, 2022, https://www.census.gov/ library/visualizations/interactive/how-did-covid-19-affect-school-finances. html.
- ⁷⁴ Casey Eggleston and Jason Fields, "Census Bureau's Household Pulse Survey Shows Significant Increase in Homeschooling Rates in Fall 2020," U.S. Census Bureau, March 22, 2021, <u>https://www.census.gov/library/</u> stories/2021/03/homeschooling-on-the-rise-during-covid-19-pandemic. <u>html</u>; Neal McCluskey, "Survey: Private Schools Appear to See Rising Enrollment, This Year and Last," *Cato at Liberty* (blog), Cato Institute, October 28, 2021, <u>https://www.cato.org/blog/survey-private-schools-appear-see-rising-enrollment-year-last</u>.
- ⁷⁵ Daphna Bassok and Anna Shapiro, "Understanding COVID-19-Era Enrollment Drops Among Early-Grade Public School Students," Brown Center Chalkboard (blog), Brookings, February 22, 2021, <u>https://www. brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2021/02/22/understandingcovid-19-era-enrollment-drops-among-early-grade-public-school-students/.</u>
- ⁷⁶ Digest of Education Statistics, "Table 203.10: Enrollment in Public Elementary and Secondary Schools, by Level and Grade: Selected Years, Fall 1980 Through Fall 2030," NCES, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/ d22/tables/dt22_203.10.asp?current=yes</u>.
- 77 Eric Syverson and Chris Duncombe, Student Counts in K–12 Funding Models, Education Commission of the States, January 2022, <u>https://www.ecs.org/wp-content/uploads/Student-Counts-in-K-12-Funding-Models.pdf</u>.
- 78 Ibid.
- ⁷⁹ Rupen Fofaria, "Legislature Passes COVID-19 Relief, Holds Districts Harmless for Budget Reductions Due to Declines in Enrollment," EducationNC, September 2, 2020, https://www.ednc.org/nc-senatepasses-second-round-of-covid-19-relief-child-care-education-funding/; Hannah Jarmolowski and Marguerite Roza, "Proceed With Caution: With Enrollment Drops, States Are Looking to Hold District Budgets Harmless," Edunomics Lab, Georgetown University, February 2021, https:// edunomicslab.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Proceed-with-caution.pdf.
- ⁸⁰ Jarmolowski and Roza, "Proceed With Caution."
- 81 Eric Syverson, "K-12 Funding Policy Responses to COVID-19," Education Commission of the States, February 2021, <u>https://www.ecs.org/wpcontent/uploads/K-12-Funding-Policy-Responses-1.pdf</u>.
- 82 Jarmolowski and Roza, "Proceed With Caution."

- ⁸³ Linda Jacobson, "Analysis: States to 'Likely See a Doubling' of Pre-Pandemic Chronic Absenteeism," The 74, October 17, 2022, <u>https://www. the74million.org/article/analysis-states-to-likely-see-a-doubling-of-prepandemic-chronic-absenteeism/; Evie Blad, "Chronic Absenteeism Spiked During COVID. Here's What Schools Can Do About It," *Education Week*, April 8, 2022, <u>https://www.edweek.org/leadership/chronic-absenteeismspiked-during-covid-heres-what-schools-can-do-about-it/2022/04.</u></u>
- 84 "K–12 and Special Education Funding: Student Count," 50-State Comparison, Education Commission of the States, October 2021, <u>https://</u> reports.ecs.org/comparisons/k-12-and-special-education-funding-03.
- ⁸⁵ Syverson and Duncombe, Student Counts in K–12 Funding Models.
- 86 Ibid.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 Ibid
- 89 U.S. Census Bureau Annual Survey of School System Finances FY2020.
- 90 Jennifer Cohen Kabaker, "The Status of ARRA Education Funds" (blog), New America, March 10, 2010, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/federal-education-budget-project/ed-money-watch/the-status-of-arra-education-funds/</u>.
- 91 Jessica Goldstein and Josh B. McGee, "Did Spending Cuts During the Great Recession Really Cause Student Outcomes to Decline?," working paper, University of Arkansas, March 11, 2021, <u>https://www.edworkingpapers.com/sites/default/files/Did%20Spending%20Cuts%20</u> During%20the%20Great%20Recession%20Really%20Cause%20 Student%20Outcomes%20to%20Decline_Goldstein%20McGee_3-21.pdf.
- 92 Jennifer Cohen Kabaker, "ARRA Funds and State Budget Gaps" (blog), New America, June 21, 2010, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/federal-education-budget-project/ed-money-watch/arra-funds-and-state-budget-gaps/</u>.
- 93 "Federal Stimulus Funds for Education," National Conference of State Legislatures, May 13, 2022, <u>https://www.ncsl.org/ncsl-in-dc/standingcommittees/education/federal-stimulus-funds-for-education.aspx</u>.
- 94 Ibid.
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Danny Carlson, "FY K–12 Federal Funding Approved," National Association of Elementary School Principals, March 14, 2022, <u>https://www.naesp.org/resource/fy-k-12-federal-funding-approved/</u>.
- 97 Nicholas Johnson and Victoria Jackson, "American Rescue Plan Act Includes Much-Needed K–12 Funding," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 15, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/research/state-budgetand-tax/american-rescue-plan-act-includes-much-needed-k-12-funding; "Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund Tracker," National Conference of State Legislatures, updated January 25, 2022, https://www.ncsl.org/ncsl-in-dc/standing-committees/education/caresact-elementary-and-secondary-school-emergency-relief-fund-tracker. aspx#:~:text=The%20American%20Rescue%20Plan%20Act,1%25%20 for%20summer%20learning%20programs.

- Office of Elementary and Secondary Education, "Notice Announcing Availability of Funds and Deadline for the Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief Fund (ESSER Fund); Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act)," U.S. Department of Education, 2020, https://oese.ed.gov/files/2020/04/ESSER-Fund-Notice-Final.pdf.
- ⁹⁹ Thomas D. Snyder, Rachel Dinkes, William Sonnenberg, and Stephen Cornman, Study of the Title 1, Part A Grant Program Mathematical Formulas, National Center for Education Statistics, 2018, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/pubs2019/2019016.pdf</u>.
- 100 Asher Lehrer-Small, "School Budgets Soar 16% Over 2 Years, But Experts Warn of 'Bloodletting' to Come," The 74, September 6, 2022, <u>https://www. the74million.org/article/school-budgets-soar-16-over-2-years-but-expertswarn-of-bloodletting-to-come/.</u>
- 101 Reema Amin, "What Is Going On With NYC's Public School Enrollment? We Explain.," Chalkbeat New York, August 9, 2022, https://ny.chalkbeat. org/2022/8/9/23298996/ny-enrollment-drops-budget-cuts-early-gradesprek-students-parents#:~:text=New%20York%20City's%20fight%20 over,fall%20compared%20to%20last%20year; Eileen Pomeroy and Mauricio Peña, "From Enrollment Declines to Federal COVID Relief Funds: Chicago's School Year in 5 Numbers," Chalkbeat Chicago, June 9, 2022, https://chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/6/9/23161503/chicago-public-schoolscovid-19-transportation-walk-out-esser-funds-enrollment-declines; Becky Vevea and Mauricio Peña, "Chicago Public Schools No Longer Nation's Third Largest District," Chalkbeat Chicago, September 28, 2022, https:// chicago.chalkbeat.org/2022/9/28/23377565/chicago-school-enrollmentmiami-dade-third-largest; Shavonne Herndon and Ariel Worthy, "Houston ISD Enrollment Down 15,000 Compared to Pre-Pandemic Level," Houston Public Media, August 16, 2022, https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/ articles/education/2022/08/16/430911/houston-isd-enrollment-down-15000-compared-to-pre-pandemic-level/; Kyle Stokes, "LAUSD Enrollment Shrank Again This Year—But Not as Much as Predicted," LAist, October 18, 2022, https://laist.com/news/education/lausd-enrollment-decline-slowingpandemic-distance-learning-kindergarten-preschool; Julie Wootton-Greener, "Enrollment Drops at Clark County Schools for 5th Straight Year," Las Vegas Review-Journal, November 7, 2022, https://www.reviewjournal. com/local/education/enrollment-drops-at-clark-county-schools-for-5thstraight-year-2671999/; Lisa J. Huriash, "Number of Students in Broward Public Schools Declines for Third Straight Year," South Florida Sun-Sentinel, September 6, 2022, https://www.sun-sentinel.com/news/education/fl-nestudents-enrollment-data-20220906-v3gntu3t2bajfnhjro5cmgq4ka-story. html; "M-DCPS at a Glance," Miami-Dade County Public Schools, https:// www3.dadeschools.net/; Chris Morris, "COVID Infection Is No Longer an Excused Absence in Florida School District," Fortune, February 1, 2022, https://fortune.com/2022/02/01/covid-florida-schools-excused-absenceorange-county/; Aaron Mesmer, "Hillsborough County Has Fewer Teacher Vacancies Than Expected, but Still Needs More Educators," FOX 13 Tampa Bay, September 8, 2022, https://www.fox13news.com/news/hillsboroughcounty-has-fewer-vacancies-than-expected-but-still-needs-more-teachers.
- 102 Marguerite Roza, "5 Mistakes to Avoid When Spending COVID-Relief Funds," Edunomics Lab, Georgetown University, December 1, 2021, https://edunomicslab.org/2021/12/09/5-mistakes-to-avoid-when-spendingcovid-relief-funds/.
- 103 Ibid.

About the Authors



KRISTA KAPUT

Krista Kaput is a senior analyst at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at **krista.kaput@bellwether.org**.



BONNIE O'KEEFE

Bonnie O'Keefe is a senior associate partner at Bellwether in the Policy and Evaluation practice area. She can be reached at **bonnie.okeefe@bellwether.org**.

About Bellwether

Bellwether is a national nonprofit that exists to transform education to ensure systemically marginalized young people achieve outcomes that lead to fulfilling lives and flourishing communities. Founded in 2010, we work hand in hand with education leaders and organizations to accelerate their impact, inform and influence policy and program design, and share what we learn along the way. For more, visit **bellwether.org**.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the many individuals who informed, enabled, and supported this work, including the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation for its financial support of this project. We would like to thank Chad Aldeman and Kristin Blagg for reviewing early drafts of this brief and providing thoughtful feedback. Thank you to Sara Hodges for essential data analysis advice.

We would also like to thank our Bellwether colleagues Jennifer O'Neal Schiess, Alex Spurrier, and Indira Dammu for their input. Thank you to Alyssa Schwenk, Abby Marco, Andy Jacob, Zoe Campbell, Julie Nguyen, and Amber Walker for shepherding and disseminating this work, and to Super Copy Editors.

The contributions of these individuals and entities significantly enhanced our work; however, any errors in fact or analysis remain the responsibility of the authors.



© 2023 Bellwether

- This report carries a Creative Commons license, which permits noncommercial re-use of content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to copy, display and distribute this work, or include content from this report in derivative works, under the following conditions:
- () Attribution. You must clearly attribute the work to Bellwether and provide a link back to the publication at www.bellwether.org.
- (s) Noncommercial. You may not use this work for commercial purposes without explicit prior permission from Bellwether.
- ③ Share Alike. If you alter, transform, or build upon this work, you may distribute the resulting work only under a license identical to this one. For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit www.creativecommons.org. If you have any questions about citing or reusing Bellwether content, please contact us.